Helen Parkhurst

Founder of the Dalton Plan

René Berends



Helen Parkhurst Founder of the Dalton Plan



René Berends



This book is published by Saxion Progressive Education University Press (SPEUP), a partnership between the Progressive Education research group at Saxion University of Applied Sciences in Deventer and Leonon Publishers. The editorial board for SPEUP publications comprises W. Wagenaar (chairman of the Dutch Dalton Association), Dr P. Sins (lecturer), Dr S. van der Zee (lecturer) and Drs R. Berends (researcher). R. Röhner (President of Dalton International) has joined the editorial board for this English-language biography. A. Röhner-Sowinska revised the English version of the text.

© 2023 Saxion Progressive Education University Press

For the illustration on the front of the book, a painting by ©Richard Kok was used.

Author: René Berends

Graphic Design Cover: Allison, Deventer

Graphic Design Innerwork: Leonon Media Publishers

ISBN: 9789492618788 BISAC: BIO01900

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced and/or made public by print, photocopy, microfilm, or any other means without the prior written permission of the publisher.

Contents

| Preface Introduction A young teacher's fantasy encounters reality | | 6 |
|---|--|-----|
| | | 8 |
| | | 12 |
| 1. | The child responsible for their own work: the essence of Parkhurst's Dalton Plan | 16 |
| 2. | Darius Green's Flying Machine (1886-1904) | 52 |
| 3. | 'Learning on the job' in Waterville (1904-1905) | 69 |
| 4. | 'Pestay' on River Falls College (1905-1907) | 79 |
| 5. | Ideas take shape (1907-1913) | 89 |
| 6. | Margherita (1913-1918) | 104 |
| 7. | Self-reliant (1918-1920) | 129 |
| 8. | Out into the world (from 1920) | 136 |
| 9. | 'Go forth, unafraid' (1919-1942) | 156 |
| 10. | The other side of the same coin (from 1942) | 173 |
| 11. | The circle is complete (1952-1973) | 191 |
| 12. | Parkhurst, wedded to her work | 205 |
| Ilustrations and photographs – credits | | 216 |
| Literature | | 217 |

Preface

From the moment Helen Parkhurst put her ideas of educational innovation into practice at her own school - the now renowned New York Dalton School - in 1919, her ideas quickly spread around the world. By the 1930s, there were many thousands of schools experimenting with Parkhurst's Dalton Plan. From the United States of America to Japan, from Europe to China, from Russia to India and Australia: all around the world, Parkhurst's ideas were seen as important building blocks for improving education.

Parkhurst, of course, was not alone in this. She was a child of her time. In America, the Dalton Plan was one of many experimental 'plans' for educational renewal, and worldwide, the 1920s and 1930s have been called the 'progressive era' due to the large-scale of experiments in education. There were numerous educational proposals in the field of reform pedagogy.

In the run-up to World War II, however, interest faded. National governments increasingly began interfering in education. A 'national curriculum' was introduced in many countries and ideas from reform pedagogy were incorporated into mainstream education, without explicitly mentioning the concept of reform pedagogy.

The situation in the Netherlands was an exception. Since freedom of education was enshrined in the Constitution of the Netherlands in 1917 and the government took a step back from implementing innovations in education, various types of reform education have managed to hold their own in the Netherlands over the past hundred years. The number of schools based on Parkhurst's Dalton Plan has even grown. In the third decade of the new millennium, there existed some 400 Dalton schools in the Netherlands, representing over 5% of the total number of schools in the country.

Outside the Netherlands, a handful of Dalton schools eventually remained - often prestigious but also exclusive private schools - but since the 1980s, there has been a marked growth there too. The Dalton Plan is back on the map in European countries, the former Eastern Bloc countries, as well as in China, Turkey and Japan, and Parkhurst has been 'rediscovered', as it was. National Dalton associations have been founded in several countries, and worldwide cooperation between different countries and schools has been taking place under the umbrella of Dalton International since 2001.

Whereas other educational innovation movements can rely on solid scientific interest and a considerable amount of specialised professional literature with descriptions of principles, and practices, this is only sparsely available on Dalton education. While practical experimentation has always been a strong suit of teachers in Dalton education, this is less true of systematic research and comprehensive descriptions of Dalton practice. Scientific knowledge is also scarce on the genesis of the Dalton Plan and the life of its founder, Helen Parkhurst.

Because knowledge of its 'roots' is essential for using Parkhurst's Dalton Plan as a source of inspiration for practice, the Progressive Education Research Group at Saxion University of Applied Science in Deventer, Netherlands, decided to facilitate the historical research needed to write a biography. This English-language biography is a result of that. It is an adaptation of the Dutch-language biography already published in the Netherlands in 2011.

The book is primarily intended for teachers, students and parents who want to know more about the woman behind the Dalton Plan. The book presents an outline of Parkhurst's life, as well as a brief description of her thinking. It holds the middle ground between a more literary biography and a scholarly historical biography. It attempts to characterise Parkhurst as a person, but also to describe her thinking as objectively as possible.

Dalton education has evolved considerably. It was meant to. Parkhurst did not write a 'method'. For her, the Dalton Plan was a living educational experiment that should be permanently adapted to circumstances, the times and, above all, to the situation of the school and the children. That is why today's Dalton education is modern and relevant to the twenty-first century. One hundred years of educational research and development may have been critically evaluated, but where they have led to effective improvements and were in line with the vision of the Dalton Plan, they have always been received with an open mind.

As such, the quintessential Dalton school does not exist either. The essence of the Dalton Plan is experimentation and the search for educational improvement in the light of what the Dalton Plan sees as the purpose of education and the vision from which to work. For teachers at Dalton schools, Parkhurst's ideas are not a sacred imperative in this respect but serve as a source of inspiration for their own thinking and actions.

Dalton's field of practice today - in all its diversity - therefore looks different from Parkhurst's field of practice a hundred years ago. Time has not stood still. But today's global field of practice is keen to be inspired by that of the Dalton Plan of the past, Helen Parkhurst's Dalton Plan.

My wish is that this biography can contribute to this, and that the reader will discover how current Parkhurst's basic ideas still are. We are making the move 'back to the future!'

René Berends, 2023

Introduction

When Helen Parkhurst worked in Hudson Wisconsin from 1907-1909, she spent summers at Columbia University's Teachers College in New York taking several courses on the latest educational and pedagogical insights of the time. She also enrolled in a folk dancing course for fun; dancing was one of her great hobbies.

Is it important to know such facts about the woman whose in memoriam in the Washington Post in 1973 said she was among the hundred most famous educators of all time?¹ Or does writing about a young woman's fondness for folk dancing tend towards the kind of paparazzi journalism that pretends that all information about the personal lives of famous people is interesting?



Helen Parkhurst at the New York Dalton School

When writing this biography on Parkhurst, the question was always: what should I recount and what not? Facts and anecdotes are sometimes nice as trivia, but things only become serious and interesting when they can be related to the genesis of Parkhurst's ideas. So, the fact that Parkhurst was an enthusiastic dancer in her younger years only becomes noteworthy when we discover that, in the school year following her summer school in New York, she taught the children in her class in Tacoma to dance for fun. This was far from usual in 1909 and will have been considered inappropriate by some, partly because Parkhurst joined in energetically with the children.

The story about Parkhurst dancing became even more interesting when I discovered that this dancing with her

class led to her being asked to direct the opening of the High School Stadium in Tacoma in 1910. She was asked to perform a number of dances with hundreds of children during the ceremonial opening of the stadium. Things get even more interesting when it turns out that the members of the school board considered the performance to be such a success that they wanted to pay Parkhurst for her services. The school board wanted to keep the young, promising teacher for their schools and asked her what her wishes were. And without too much trepidation, the then only 24-year-old Parkhurst told them about her educational ideas and her desire to be allowed to experiment with them for the first time in schools. She was granted her wish and given the chance to implement her ideas, not just in her own classroom but in her own school. As such, her fondness for dancing seems to have been essential for the birth of the Dalton Plan.

What do you include and what do you leave out in a biography? Sometimes things that happen in a person's life may seem like futilities at first glance, but by highlighting

¹ "She is recognised as one of the hundred greatest educators of all time, which also include Maria Montessori and Socrates." In: Dalton Den Haag (2000), p. 7.

them in a certain way, they can become important to the story you want to tell. Sometimes, too, events set processes in motion that provide opportunities for ideas to crystallise. This book provides an overview of Parkhurst's life and work and describes her ideas: the Dalton Plan. What should not happen in the process is the case of mistaken identities, which has to be mentioned explicitly in the case of Helen Parkhurst. In the search for information about her life and work, many secondary sources can be found that mention such a mistaken identity. Trawling the internet and literature soon reveals a namesake: Helen Huss Parkhurst. This fairly well-known, American philosopher and art historian, professor at Columbia University's Barnard College in New York, is incidentally a relative of 'our' Helen Parkhurst. Publications are regularly attributed to Helen Parkhurst, whereas they belong to her distant niece. Parkhurst has also been confused with the radical and militant suffragette² Emmeline Pankhurst, who with her daughters Adele, Christabel and Sylvia were active campaigners for women's rights in the late 19th and early 20th centuries. There was a story that Dorothy Luke's sons were initially 'not amused' when they heard about their mother's relationship with Parkhurst. They initially thought that their mother had close relations with the activist Pankhurst and were apparently displeased.³

This biography has been written to introduce interested parties, but especially the Dalton world, to the founder of the Dalton philosophy. I have therefore chosen to describe Parkhurst's life in the light of her vision on education. The interesting aspect of this theme is that the Dalton Plan is an expression of Parkhurst's personality. It is safe to say that she is the personification of the Dalton Plan. Parkhurst *is* the Dalton Plan. In outlining the development of the Dalton Plan also provides the 'leitmotif' for the biography. Even as Parkhurst bade farewell to her Dalton School in New York in 1942 after a major row over financial embezzlement and she was forced to embark on a new career, that second career was marked by what the Dalton Plan was ultimately all about for her: giving the child a voice in its own learning and life. Parkhurst's focus is on autonomy, self-control, self-responsibility and independence: "The child needs a hand in his own education."

The decision to write a biography on Parkhurst came soon after the establishment of the research group on Progressive Education at Saxion University of Applied Sciences in Deventer. Although at the time, Dalton education had become more popular than ever in the Netherlands, the members of the Dutch Dalton Association had become embroiled in a considerable debate about the association's identity. Research into its roots, a biography of Parkhurst focusing on how she had arrived at her Dalton Plan, was therefore seen as an important contribution to that debate about the essence of the Dalton Plan. Early on in the research, the researchers built up their own historical archive on Dalton education and found two unpublished typescripts on Parkhurst's life, written by Dorothy Rawls Luke, Parkhurst's close companion and assistant. The

.

² A suffragette was a campaigner for women's rights and especially votes for women. The term is derived from the English word 'suffrage', meaning the right to vote.

³ Dorothy Rawls Luke was Helen Parkhurst's close friend and companion in the last 30 years of her life.

⁴ Parkhurst quoted in: Lynch (1924), p. 70.

copies were presumably left by Luke during a visit to the Netherlands in 1990, in the hope that they would be published here.⁵

There are several references in the literature to Parkhurst's beginning to write an autobiography at the end of her life.⁶ The question arises as to how Parkhurst's autobiographical material relates to Luke's typescript. Schwegman mentions that Parkhurst's autobiographical texts were lost in a dispute over Parkhurst's estate.⁷ No plausible case for this, however, and no further evidence has been found about any quarrels over Parkhurst's estate. Luke offers a different view on the possible lost autobiographical material. She writes that the autobiography was only partly finished when Parkhurst died and that Luke herself subsequently planned to publish something on Parkhurst's life based on this and other material.⁸

Since Luke was Parkhurst's technical assistant during her life, writing an autobiography may also have been a joint activity, with Luke typing up what Parkhurst dictated. Parkhurst was already over 80 by then, her handwriting had been terrible throughout her life and - as will be demonstrated – was no writer. It could well be that Luke, after Parkhurst's death, continued the text they had begun together.

Although Luke is at times remarkably critical of Parkhurst, the source has been used with caution in writing this biography. Some parts read as if they were recorded almost verbatim from Parkhurst. As such, it is not very reliable. Moreover, the author was Parkhurst's close companion, who admired her in many ways. At times, therefore, the typescript reads more like a 'hagiography', the life of a saint, than an objective description of Parkhurst's life.

In writing her autobiography, Parkhurst will not have been able to look at her own life objectively. One might even ask why she took the decision to write such an autobiography. What did Parkhurst want to achieve? At the end of her life, did she still want to exert an influence on her legacy? And how should she be portrayed? Did she still want to prove something, or even have the final word on some of the conflictual situations she got into during her life?

Parkhurst has an interest in describing incidents and occurrences in a certain way. She will - looking back on her life - have made choices about what she would and would not recount and what she did or did not consider important to recount. She will also have forgotten incidents, deliberately omitted them or made them appear different, maybe even deliberately to her advantage, than they really were.

⁵ Dorothy R. Luke even wrote a separate introduction for a possible version of the book *Champion of Children* to be published in the Netherlands, when she visited the Netherlands in 1990.

⁶ See e.g. Schwegman (1999), p.181.

⁷ See e.g. Schwegman (1999), p.181.

⁸ Luke wrote in the preface to *Champion* that after Parkhurst's death, she had contact with a former publisher of Appleton Century Crofts, Theodore Purdy - the man who published Parkhurst's *Exploring the Child's World* in 1951. With him, Luke developed a plan to write a trilogy about Parkhurst, her radio and TV work, and Luke's own work that emerged from the radio and TV work. Luke entitled this trilogy *Oasis for Children. A Legacy from Helen Parkhurst.* However, Purdy died suddenly and the plan to publish a book about Parkhurst was shelved. Later, Luke contacted Elliot Schryver, the retired editor of Parkhurst's book *Growing Pains* at Doubleday publishers. He advised Luke to use the material only for a biography on Parkhurst. Luke gave that text the title *Helen Parkhurst, Champion of Children.* This book, too, was never published.

And if Luke's typescript came about as a story more or less dictated by Parkhurst, then Luke's expanded version has the same subjective imperfections. It was therefore important for this biography to complete and refine Luke's basic narrative and examine it in the light of additional sources. This soon brought the dissertations by Diana Lager and Susanne Popp into the picture. Both did their PhDs on Dalton education, in America (1983) and Germany (1993) respectively, and they also wrote about Parkhurst's life in their dissertations. However, joy at finding these sources soon turned to disappointment. Susanne Popp refers extensively to Diana Lager's thesis and Diana Lager refers extensively to Luke's texts. And Luke's text is Parkhurst, as mentioned above.

The danger of biographers mimicking each other was therefore obvious. Authors quoting and repeating each other when the original sources are not very objective makes the search for truth difficult. A lot of energy therefore went into finding additional sources, which shed some light on Parkhurst's life from different angles, in order to verify the information from Luke's typescript and fill in gaps in the text. The short biography written by Vern Pinkowski in 1999 for the local historical society of Parkhurst's hometown of Durand (Wisc.) seemed at first glance to be such a source. Unfortunately, Pinkowski does not provide source and literature references in his booklet, and there is a suspicion that he too built on Luke's writings, as many of the anecdotes he cites can also be read in Luke. Moreover, Pinkowski has rather let his imagination run wild and writes about Parkhurst in an admiring, somewhat romanticised style.

Important additional material, however, has been found in Susan Semel's publications. This former New York Dalton School teacher has done archival research at her own school, which yielded a number of new points of view. The problem, however, is that Semel only describes part of Parkhurst's life, namely the time she was headmistress at the school. And Semel also complains about a lack of original sources. She apologises for this and therefore begins her description of the school under Parkhurst's directorship in 1929, ten years after Parkhurst founded the school. Parkhurst is a 'doer' and not a writer, as Van der Ploeg writes. Consequently, disappointingly little of her own published material is known. Nevertheless, the research carried out in the New York Dalton School archives, the Durand Historical Museum and in the Parkhurst archives at University of Wisconsin Stevens Point (UWSP)¹¹ led to a surprising number of interesting new sources. All in all, enough to verify, critically comment, refine and add to Luke's subjective typescript at important points.

These include unknown, unpublished publications by Parkhurst, travel journals and personal notes, as well as a good number of interesting journal articles. The treasure hunt also yielded some of Parkhurst's correspondence, including with a professor friend in Wisconsin, O'Shea. Third-party sources, contemporaries writing about

⁹ Semel (2002), p. 83.

¹⁰ van der Ploeg (2010), p. 23.

¹¹ After her death, Alden Parkhurst, Helen's younger brother, donated a significant part of her personal archive to the University of Wisconsin, Stevens Point.

Parkhurst and the Dalton Plan and accounts of events in newspapers were also used to complete the story and to compare information from various sources. When writing the biography, however, Luke's typescript was used as a guide.¹²

The lack of source material should make one cautious as a biographer in making claims about Parkhurst. Nonetheless, every now and then one cannot escape writing more 'juicily' and speculatively than might be justified. It is difficult to infer what Parkhurst thought, felt and experienced from books, articles and reports. But it simply makes the account more interesting to read when Parkhurst 'fervently hopes', 'hesitates', 'is secretly proud' or, conversely, 'fearfully suspects'. "How do you know that?", the reader may wonder at such passages. The answer? The author doesn't know. At most, he can make it plausible. Occasionally, therefore, I have taken the literary freedom of stepping into Parkhurst's skin and interpreting her behaviour.

An example of this literary freedom is the introductory story 'a young teacher's fantasy encounters reality' about Parkhurst's first year as a teacher in Waterville, with which I begin the biography. This is followed in Chapter 1 by a matter-of-fact description of Parkhurst's Dalton Plan. This first chapter is mainly intended for those who enjoy reading about Parkhurst's thinking before delving into the life of the founder. It provides a description of her original practice and the underlying educational principles. Parkhurst is also briefly characterised as an educational innovator. Another important question raised in this chapter is which Parkhurst are we talking about when we talk about her thinking? Are we talking about the Parkhurst of 1922 when she published the book Education on the Dalton Plan? Are we talking about Parkhurst in 1942 when she stops working at her school, or perhaps the Parkhurst at the end of her life when there are also publications of hers which reveal a more pedagogical angle on her interview work with children? It is difficult to talk about Parkhurst's quintessential thinking. Parkhurst's thinking evolved throughout her life. Chapters 2 to 11 chronologically outline Parkhurst's life and describe how the Dalton Plan developed.

The biography concludes in chapter 12 with a characterisation of Parkhurst as a person. What kind of woman was she? This mainly involves characterisations that can be found in the literature about her and conclusions that can be drawn from the many sources consulted.

A young teacher's fantasy encounters reality

A few weeks before the new school year started at No 5 Elementary Public School in Waterville, Helen Parkhurst collected the key to the little school where she has been appointed as a teacher from James Black, the chairman of the school board. It was the summer of 1904. Helen had attained her high school diploma in the spring in Durand (Pepin County) in the state of Wisconsin, and then also took the elementary teacher's

-

¹² The source material collected has been incorporated into the archive of historical material on Parkhurst and Dalton education set up by the author. This archive is owned by the Dutch Dalton Association.

examination. To everyone's surprise, she passed with the highest marks given that year. And while her mother made plans for her to study art history in Chicago, Helen applied to the one-man school in the Big Arkansaw Valley in neighbouring Waterville with the teacher's certificate in her pocket. She was hired.



The one-room country school, where Parkhurst taught in 1904-1905, photographed in 1910

That summer, the new school year was never far from her thoughts. Constantly trying to picture the building and the children, she made plans for the organisation of her classes. Helen fantasised and dreamt about it and now wanted to see the inside of her little school with her own eyes.

James Black probably exchanged a few friendly words with the young girl before handing her the key to the school, the key to her school!

Parkhurst walked into the school like a princess taking possession of her palace. But the first encounter was a disappointment. The wooden, oblong schoolhouse was painted white. It had a grey roof, a chimney and a bell tower above the entrance. At the front was a covered veranda. Around the school there was space where the children could play and there was a school garden where vegetables and flowers were grown.

Helen apprehensively turned the key in the lock, opened the door and stepped into the little building. Once her eyes adjusted to the dark interior, the colossal, black woodburning stove was the first thing she noticed. Parkhurst knew that winters could be bitterly cold and that she would be responsible for maintaining the fire in the stove. She thought it a hideous thing, blocking the way in the middle of the room. Helen looked around further. A large, monstrous desk stood at the front of the classroom. School desks bolted to the wooden floor in five rows wall-to-wall fill the whole room. You could barely walk between them. Helen thought the inside of the classroom was the most hideous thing she had seen in her life. She opened a drawer of the desk and found the records left by her predecessor that she needed for teaching. There was a list of students, divided into 'grades' with their ages listed. She ran through the names. ¹³ She counted 45; there were no less than three of James Black's own children in the class: Martha, Ruth and Frank. She counted six pupils who were already 16 years old, only two years younger than she was herself! She also found a list of texts to be used

_

¹³ The class list with 45 students' names survives: Frank, Martha and Ruth Black; Luella and Millard Brown; Mable Crandall; Winnie Fisher; August, Emma, Fred and Rosa Hartung; Leonard and Mary Herbst; Harold Keeler; Bessie, Ernest and Florence Lapean; Floyd Leever; Drutilla, Ira and Lester Lind; Clara, Clarence, Eddie, Grace, Fred and Henry Pomasl; Helen, Lucy and Paul Radle; Frank, Amelia and Henry Schrader; Clyde, Edwin, Erle, Ethel, Harold and Mildred Smith; Alfred, Alta, Arthur, Helen, Herman and Henry Strese. Source: Vern Pinkowski (1999) p. 35.



Old Hawleyville school New Town Connecticut15

for the various subjects and a paper listing the subjects each pupil had passed at their level. There was also a timetable in the drawer. It showed that lessons were to be taught from 8.30 in the morning to 3.00 in the afternoon, with a half-hour lunch break in between, from 12.00 to 1.30.14

Lessons and tests were scheduled for students of a particular grade every fifteen minutes every day.

She had heard from Mr Black that two of her predecessors had resigned. The oldest boys had rebelled. And as Helen ran her eyes over the notes and looked again along the rows of school desks, she realised how regimented, monotonous and uninspiring teaching must have been with her predecessors. Her own school days were still fresh in her memory, therefore she could well imagine how bored the children must have felt. No wonder they rebelled against the restrictive educational regime of sitting still and listening. Helen had also been immensely bored herself and rarely felt she was taken seriously by the teachers who generally got the whole class to reel off what had previously been repeated over and over and memorised. ¹⁶ For her, the school day had mainly been a matter of waiting for the moment when there would be another lesson or a test for her grade. She could therefore well imagine her predecessors' problems keeping order and the children's resistance. She had pondered all this that summer and the idea had sprung up to 'do it all differently'. She wanted to change tack, experiment and learn to teach in a way where students would enjoy her teaching.

Helen knew that the first days in the new school year are important in this regard. From day one, there needed to be clarity and motivation. That was why she sought and received permission from the regional education supervisor Mrs Spooner, an old friend of her mother's, to opt for a different didactic and organisational form. In retrospect, she said of this in 1952 during a visit to the Netherlands:

"I think now, that my inexperience then gave me the courage ... to make unusual changes." 17

_

¹⁴ Luke (n.d.), Oasis, Part 1, Chapter 2, p. 17. NB. Dorothy Rawls Luke was Parkhurst's employee and companion from around 1950. She wrote two biographical manuscripts: Oasis for Children and Champion of Children. The exact dates on which these manuscripts were written are unknown, although they were probably written in the early 1980s. Neither source was ever officially published.
¹⁵ This photo gives an idea of what Helen Parkhurst found in her little school. It is one of the ten thousand other 'one-room country schools' in rural United States of America: the Old Hawleyville School in New Town. Connecticut.

¹⁶ van der Ploeg (2010), p. 10-11.

¹⁷ Timmers. In: *Dalton* (1952), vol. 4, nr. 3-4, p. 20.

That first year of experimentation at Waterville would already bear numerous characteristics of what Parkhurst later described as the hallmarks of her thinking 18 years later, in 1922, in her book *Education on the Dalton Plan*.

She abolished the timetable and got students to spend most of the class time on 'assignments', monthly assignments, where the school work was linked in terms of content. She created 'subject corners' in the classroom for five school subjects. There, students could work on the assignments under the supervision of the oldest students who were assigned the function of monitor, 'assistant-teacher'. The pupils were given the freedom to plan their work on their own in the subject corners and to consult each other if problems arose when doing their schoolwork. Parkhurst herself instructed individual pupils and groups and used the time at school to create the assignments for the pupils as well.

Literature

typescript.

Adams, V. (1952). The Problems of 'It's a problem'. The New York Times (22 June, 1952).

Allsobrook, M., Allsobrook, D. (1990). The Dalton Plan: An Episode in the history of lost educational causes. Welsh Journal of Education, 2, 1-2, (november 1990, p. 69-79).

Anderson, J. (1973). Helen Parkhurst Lecture Hall in COPS Building named for her. New Release,

University of Wisconsin Stevens Point (8 juni 1973).

Apps, J. (1996). One-Room Country Schools. History and Recollections. Woodruff WI: The Guest Cottage, Inc. Bereday, G., Brickman, W., & Read, G. (1960). The Changing Soviet School. The comparative Education Society Field Study in the U.S.S.R. Boston: Houghton Mifflin company and Cambridge: The Riverside

Berends, R. (2011). The Nursery and Nursery School from Helen Parkhurst. www.reneberends.nl.

Berends, R., Sins, P. (red). (2012). Samenwerken in het daltononderwijs. Geschiedenis, theorie en praktijk. Deventer: Saxion Dalton University Press.

Berends, R., Sanders, L. (2014). Daltononderwijs in Nederland. De geschiedenis vanaf 1924. Deventer: Saxion Dalton University Press.

Bigot, L., Diels, P., & Kohnstamm, Ph. (1924). The Utilities Report: De toekomst van ons volksonderwijs II Scholen in losser klasseverband. Amsterdam: Utility Printing Office.

Billet, R. (1932). Provisions for Individual Differences. U.S. Office of Education Bulletins no. 17,

Monograph 13. Washington: Government Printing Office, (p. 276-286).

Birch, A. (1973). The Perennial Helen Parkhurst. National Retired Teachers Journal, (March/April 1973). Blois, B. (1983). The development and implementation of Helen Parkhurst's Dalton Plan. Unpublished

Bologna, S. (1972). Learning on the Dalton Plan. The Sunday Republican Magazine Conn. (19 March, 1972, p. 3-9).

Boyce, G. (1929). Is the Private School Fulfilling its Function? The School Review, 37, 5 (May 1929, p. 347-362).

Boyd, W., et all. (1930). Toward a new education. London & New York: Alfred A. Knopf.

Brown, V. (2004). The education of Jane Addams. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, PENN.

Cook, E. (1923). The Sub-Dalton Plan. Times Educational Supplement, (10 November, 1923).

Cremin, L.A. (1961). The Transformation of the school. New York: Knopf.

Dalton The Hague (2000). Dalton 75 jaar. Jubileumboek 2000. The Hague: Dalton The Hague.

Dalton School (1940). Education in the Dalton High School, September 1932 to June 1940. Working together Faculty, Students, and Parents. An eight-year experience. New York: Dalton School.

Dalton School (1940). Faculty Meeting on Philosophy and Objectives of the Dalton School. New York: Dalton School.

Dewey, E. (1922). The Dalton Laboratory Plan. New York, Dunnon & Co.

Diels, P. (1927). Op paedagogische verkenning. Studiën over moderne onderwijsverschijnselen. Groningen: Wolters.

Douglas, L. (1924). Teaching English on the Dalton Plan. The English Journal, 13, 5 (May 1924, p. 335-340). Educational Research Bulletin (1928). The Dalton Demonstration School. Educational Research Bulletin, 7, 12 (19 September, 1928).

Edwards, J. (2002). Women in American Education 1820-1955. The Female Force and Educational Reform. Westport, Connecticut, London: Greenwood Press.

Eichelberger, H. (Hrsg.) (2002). Eine Einführung in die Daltonplan-Pädagogik. Innsbruck, Wien, München, Bozen: StudienVerlag.

Elfenbein, G. (1994). Josephine Mrs. Murray Crane. The Birkshire Eagle (12 June, 1994).

Falcon Features (1960). With the Alumni. Miss Helen Parkhurst Receives College Award. In: Falcon Features, September 1960.

Flye, J. (1932). Some Movements in Modern Education. The Sewance Review, 40, 1. (January-March 1932, p. 68-87).

G. (1926). Kleine mededeelingen. Wie is de eigenlijke vader van het daltonstelsel? Paedagogische Studiën, 7 (1926, p. 156-157).

Grittner, F. (1975). Individualized Instruction: An Historical Perspective. The Modern Language Journal, 59, 7 (November 1975, p. 323-333).

Guisen, A. (1930). Le plan de Dalton. Brussel: Office de Publicité.

Hamilton, J. (1927). A Directed-Study Plan for Town High Schools. *The School Review, 35*, 6 (June, 1927, p. 448-451).

Het Vaderland (1929). Onderwijs. De nieuwe opvoeding. Het Vaderland, (Friday, 22 February, 1929, evening newspaper B).

Holmes, L. (1991). The Kremlin and the Schoolhouse. Reforming education in Soviet Russia, 1917-1931. Bloomington and Indianapolis: Indiana University Press.

Imelman, J., Meijer, W. (1986). De nieuwe school gisteren & vandaag. Amsterdam: Elsevier

Janssen, C. (1996). Daltonunterricht: Der weg zur guten Schule.

Kandel, I. (1922). Book review: The Dalton Laboratory Plan by Evelyn Dewey. *The Journal of Philosophy*, 24, 23 (November 1922, p. 667-669).

Keenan, B. (1977). The Dewey Experiment in China. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

Kelchtermans, G. (1994). De professionele ontwikkeling van leerkrachten basisonderwijs vanuit het biografisch perspectief. Leuven: Universitaire pers Leuven.

Keijser-Hedeman, E. (1995). *Montessori. Leven en werk, opvoeding en onderwijs*. Nederlandse Montessori Vereniging.

Kilpatrick, W. (1914). *The Montessori system examined*. Boston, New York & Chicago: Houghton Mifflin Company.

Kimmins, C., Rennie, B. (1932). *The Triumph of the Dalton Plan*. London: Ivor Nicholson & Watson Ltd. Kliebard, H. (2004). *The struggle for the American curriculum*. *1893-1958*. New York: RoutledgeFalmer.

Kramer, R. (1976). *Maria Montessori, A Biography*. Reprint of Radcliffe Biography. Series Da Capo Press. Originally published: University of Chicago.

Kuiper, H.J. (1993). Gedaltoniseerd stijgen. De Nederlandse Dalton Vereniging en het beroepsprestige van haar leden. *A.L.T. Notten (red) Beroep op opvoeding, opvoeding als beroep*, (p. 75-92). Garant.

Lager, D. (1983). Helen Parkhurst and the Dalton Plan: The life and work of an American educator. Connecticut: University of Connecticut.

Lee, L. (2000). The Dalton Plan and the loyal, capable intelligent citizen. *History of Education*, 29, 2 (1 March, 2000, p. 129-138).

Luke, D. (1955). Alpark's New Educational Handbook. A window to the child's mind. New York: Starbridge Publications.

Luke, D. (n.d.) Oasis for children. A Legacy from Helen Parkhurst. Typoscript.

Luke, D. (n.d.). Champion of children. Al close-up view of Helen Parkhurst. Washington. Typoscript.

Lynch, A. (1924). *Individual Work and the Dalton Plan. A full account of the working of the Dalton plan in the elementary school.* London: George Philip and Son.

Lynch, A. (1924). The Dalton Plan in the Elementary School: with Subject Rooms & Specialists. London. The Dalton Association.

Lynch, A. (1926). The Rise and Progress of the Dalton Plan. Reflections and Opinions after more than three years' working of the plan. London: Philip.

Mackinder, J. (1923). *Individual work in Infants' Schools*. London: Education Publishing Company Ltd. Montessori, M. (1997). *The California Lectures of Maria Montessori*. *Collected speeches and writings*. The Clio Montessori Series vol. 15. Oxford: Clio Press.

Moorhead, S. A. (1950). The Dalton Plan in the United States and England. (Ph.D. dissertatie, Stanford University).

New York Times (1913). Dr. Montessori speaks of her mode of 'autoeducation'. *New York Times*, (7 December, 1913).

New York Times (1913). Montessori Schools. Mme Montessori Tells of the Spread of her teachings. *New York Times*, (10 August, 1913).

New York Times (1913). Training of Children. Montessori-Method tries to teach Self-Reliance. *New York Times*, (1 August, 1913).

New York Times (1925). Will teach Dalton Plan. New York Times, (18 February, 1925).

New York Times (1932). Discipline vs Freedom. New York Times, (4 September, 1932).

New York Times (1932). Soviets ends study under Dalton Plan. New York Times, (29 August, 1932).

New York Times (1942). Chicago University Named Consultant to Faculty of the Dalton School here. *New York Times*, (13 September, 1942).

New York Times (1963). Prison Story Taped. New York Times, (17 May, 1963).

New York Times (1969). Dalton Students now face exams. New York Times, (5 February, 1969).

New York Times (1973). Obituaries. Helen Parkhurst. New York Times, (3 June, 1973).

NRC (1929). Schoolwezen en Opvoedingswetenschap in de Vereenigde Staten. NRC, (Wednesday 24 July, 1929, morning paper B, 3).

O'Connor, C. (1980). Setting a Standard for Suburbia: Innovation in the Scarsdale Schools, 1920-1930. History of Education Quarterly, 20, 3 (Autumn 1980, p. 295-311).

Oelkers, J. (1989). Reformpädagogik, Eine kritische Dogmengeschichte. Weinman and München: Juventa.

Ognyov, N. (1928). The Diary of a Communist Schoolboy. New York: Payson & Clarke Ltd.

Ognyov, N. (1928). The Diary of a Communist Undergraduate. New York: Payson & Clarke.

P.A.D. (1924). Kleine Mededeelingen. News from Russia Paedagogische Studiën, 5 (1924, p. 258-259).

Parkhurst, H. (1921). The Dalton Plan. Times Educational Supplement, vol. 11 (2 July, 1921), p. 297-298;

vol. 11 (9 July, 1921), p. 315-316; vol. 11, no. 326 (16 July, 1921), p. 321-322; vol. 11, no. 327 (23 July,

1921), p. 333-334; vol. 11, no. 328 (30 July, 1921), p. 347; vol. 11, no. 329 (6 August, 1921), p. 357-358.

Parkhurst, H. (1922). *Education on the Dalton Plan*. London: G. Bell & Sons, Ltd. / New York: E.P. Dutton and Company.

Parkhurst, H. (1924). An explanation of The Dalton Laboratory Plan. New York City: International Dalton Exchange Bureau.

Parkhurst, H. (1924). The Dalton Laboratory Plan. Progressive Education, the association's new quarterly magazine, I (April 1924, p. 14-18).

Parkhurst, H. (1925). Combines Class Work, Group Work and Individual Work. *School Life, 10*, 9 (May 1925, p. 168-169)/

Parkhurst, H. (1925). The Dalton Laboratory Plan. Guy Montrose Whipple (1925). The Twenty-Fourth Yearbook of the National Society for the Study of Education, vol. 2: Adapting Schools to Individual Differences, prepared under the Direction of Carleton W. Washburne. Bloomington (Illinois) Public School Publishing Company, (p. 83-94).

Parkhurst, H. (1925). The Dalton Laboratory Plan. Individualized Instruction. *University of Pennsylvania Twelfth Annual Schoolmen's Week Proceedings* (1925, p. 197-205).

Parkhurst, H. (1926). The Dalton Plan. The Times Educational Supplement, 585 (17 July, 1926).

Parkhurst, H. (1927). The Dalton Plan at Home. The Times Educational Supplement, 585 (2 July, 1927).

Parkhurst, H. (1929). *Programs of Study*. New York: Dalton School. Parkhurst, H. (1932). *Individual Responsibility and the New Society*. Lecture at the Sixth World Conference of the New Educational Fellowship. Nice, France, 6 August, 1932.

Parkhurst, H. (1947). And they found Jimmy. New York. typoscript.

Parkhurst, H. (1948). Child's World Life Magazine (summer 1948).

Parkhurst, H. (1951). Exploring the child's world. New York: Appleton Century Crofts.

Parkhurst, H. (1959). My road to crime. By a young hoodlum, as told to Helen Parkhurst. *Saturday Evening Post*, (March 1959: chapters 1, 2 and 3).

Parkhurst, H. (1961). Undertow. The story of a boy called Tony. Farrer, Straus & Rhinehart. / (1964),

London: Bell.

Parkhurst, H. (1962). Growing pains. New York: Doubleday & Company, Inc.

Parkhurst, H. (1963). Undertow. Chicago Daily News, (3 November, 1963).

Parkhurst (n.d.), Biographical notes.

Pinkowski, V. (1999) Helen Parkhurst Educator. Durand: A Vern Pinkowski Research.

Popp, S. (1995). Der Dalton in Theorie und Praxis. Eine aktuelles reformpädagogisches Modell zur Förderung selbständigen Lernens in der Sekundarstufe. Bad Heilbrunn: Klinkhardt

Radcliffe, J. (1924). A single class on the Dalton Plan. A practical and detailed application. London: G. Bell and Son.

Raphael, M. (2003). When Parkhurst came to visit. Montessori Life, 5, 3, (summer 2003, p. 27).

Rennie, B. (1920). An American Experiment. *The Times Educational Supplement, 10* (6 May, 1920, p. 236).

Rennie, B. (1920). An American Experiment. The Time-table abolished. *The Times Educational Supplement*, 10 (27 May, 1920, p. 275).

Rennie, B. (1924). The Dalton Plan in England, 1920-1923. Helen Parkhurst (1924). Education on the Dalton Plan, London, (p. 170-177).

Röhrs H., Lenhart, V. (eds) (1995). *Progressive Education Across the Continents. A handbook*. Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang GmbH., Europäischer Verlag der Wissenschaften.

Röhrs, H. (1966). Die Montessori- und Dalton-Plan-Schulen in Holland als Beispiel einer

Reformpädagogik des Auslands. Hermann Röhrs (1966). Schule und Bildung im internationalen Gespräch. Frankfurt am Main: Akademische Verlagsgesellschaft.

Sanders, L.J.M. (2010). Een andere kijk op de daltontaak: motivatie, instructie en zelfregulatie. www.focusopdalton.nl.

Schwegman, M. (1999). Maria Montessori (1870-1952). Kind van haar tijd. Vrouw van de wereld. Amsterdam: University Press.

Seldes, M. (1973). Remembering Helen Parkhurst.

Semel, S. (1992). *The Dalton School. The Transformation of a Progressive School.* American university studies Series XIV Education vol 34. New York: Peter Lang Publishing

Semel, S. (1998) Dalton Plan. Eisenmann, L. (1998). Historical dictionary of women's education in the United States.

Semel, S. (2002). Chapter 5. Helen Parkhurst and the Dalton School. *Sadovnik, A. R. and Semel, S.F. (2002). Founding mothers and others*. New York: Palgrave.

Semel, S., Sadovnik, A. (1999). "Schools of Tomorrow," Schools of Today. What happened to Progressive Education. New York: Peter Lang Publishing Inc.

Shann, F. (1925). The Dalton plan in Australia. Melbourne: Ramsey Publishing Company.

Steinhaus, M. (1925). Helen Parkhursts Dalton-Plan und seine Verwendung in England. Langensaza: Julius Beltz.

Stevens Point (Wis) Daily Journal (1974). No title, Stevens Point (Wis) Daily Journal, (Monday, 25 February, 1974).

Stewart, W.A.C., McCann, W.P. (1968). *The Educational Innovators: Progressive Schools 1881-1967*. London, Melbourne [etc.] Macmillan; New York, St. Martin's P.

Swift, E. (1908). *Mind in the Making, a Study of Mental Development*. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons. Teitelbaum, S. (1947). The Dalton Plan in the Soviet Schools. *The Harvard educational review, 17*, 2 (January 1947, p. 91-101).

The Bridgeport Sunday Post (1941). No title, The Bridgeport Sunday Post, (13 March, 1941).

The Bridgeport Sunday Post (1952). Feted around world, educator to speak. *The Bridgeport Sunday Post*, 1952). The Hudson Star-Observer (1973). Obituary. *The Hudson Star-Observer*, (14 June, 1973).

The London Times (1973). Obituary. Miss Helen Parkhurst. Pioneer in education. *The London Times*, (5 June, 1973).

The Tacoma News Tribune (1925). Revisiting Tacoma on way from N.Y. to China. *The Tacoma news Tribune*, (Monday, 22 June, 1925).

Time (1923). Dalton Plan. Time, (24 December, 1923).

Times Educational Supplement (1924). Dalton Plan and Examinations. TES, 15, 502 (29 November, 1924, p. 478).

Times Educational Supplement (1926). Dalton Plan in America. *TES*, *16*, 559 (2 January 1926, p. 3). Times Educational Supplement (1926). The Dalton Plan Address by Miss Helen Parkhurst. *TES*, *16*, 585 (17 July, 1926, p. 303).

Times Educational Supplement (1963). The Dalton Plan. A forgotten contribution. *TES*, (2 August, 1963). Timmers, D. (1952). Helen Parkhurst in Nederland. *Dalton*, 4, 3-4 (1952, p. 17-20).

Timmers, D. (1957). Miss Helen Parkhurst. Dalton, 10, 1 (1957, p. 1-2).

Van der Ploeg, P. (2010). Dalton Plan: oorsprong en theorie van het daltononderwijs. Deventer: Saxion Dalton University Press.

Van Eeden, P. (1964). *Maria Montessori. Haar leven en werk in kort bestek*. Nederlandse Montessori Vereniging.

Van Oudheusden, J. (2008). De Amerikaanse geschiedenis in een notendop. Amsterdam: Bert Bakker. Van Rossum, M. (2001). De Verenigde Staten in de twintigste eeuw. The Hague: Sdu Uitgevers.

Washburne, C.W. (1925). Twenty-fourth Yearbook of the National Society for the Study of Education. Bloomington: Public School Publishing Co.

Washburne, C.W., Stearns, M.M. (1926). *Better Schools. A survey of Progressive Education in American Public Schools*. New York. The John Day Co.

Washburne, C.W., Stearns, M.M. (1926). New Schools in the old World. New York. The John Day Co. Wilson, L. (1925). The Dalton Plan: Its Ancestry and its Evolution. *University of Pennsylvania Twelfth Annual Schoolmen's Week Proceedings* (1925, p. 216-222).

Wilson, L. and Members of the Faculty of Philadelphia High School for Girls (1926). *Education for Responsibility – The Dalton Laboratory Plan in a Secondary School*. South Philadelphia High School for Girls. New York: The Macmillan company.

Wingert, S. (1929). The Jane Addams School of Cleveland. *Junior-Senior High School Clearing House, 4*, 2 (October 1929, p. 100-104).

Wyman, W. (1960). Helen C. Parkhurst (1907) Educator, Elementary Education. Walker D. Wyman Distinguished Alumni of UW-River Falls 1959-1978.

Zorn, J. (1953). Miss Belle Rennie. Dalton 5, 2, (p. 12-13).

Zorn, J. (1962). Terugblik. Dalton 15, 1, (p. 3-6).

http://nos.nl/video/42870-beatrix-aanwezig-bij-350-jaar-nlny-1959.html

http://nl.wikipedia.org/wiki/Geluidsdragers in de tijd. Download: 28 November, 2009.

http://thesecretcoppershop.com/CopperLights/WhiteChimneysLamps.html. Download: 29 November, 2009.

http://www.crane.com. Download: 25 December, 2010.

http://www.durand.k12.2i.us/hs/history/courier/dfire/dfire.html.

http://meredithsabbatical.blogspot.com. Download: 25 December, 2010.

Letter from Parkhurst to O'Shea, 23 January, 1923.

Letter from Parkhurst to O'Shea, 24 January, 1923.

Telegram from Parkhurst to O'Shea, 5 February, 1923.

Letter from O'Shea to Parkhurst, 6 March, 1923.

Letter from Parkhurst to O'Shea, 16 April, 1923.

Letter from O'Shea to Parkhurst, 1 May, 1923.

Letter from Parkhurst to O'Shea, 9 May, 1923.

Letter from O'Shea to Parkhurst, 12 May, 1923.

Letter from Parkhurst to O'Shea, 18 May, 1923.

Letter from O'Shea to Parkhurst, 25 July, 1923.

Letter from O'Shea to Parkhurst, 26 July, 1923.

Letter from O'Shea to Parkhurst, 15 August, 1923.

Letter from Parkhurst to O'Shea, 29 August, 1923

Letter from O'Shea to Parkhurst, 5 September, 1923.

Letter from McGovern to Selling, secretary of the Dalton Association, 23 April, 1925.



Drs. René Berends works as a researcher on Dalton education at the research group for reformpedagogics at Saxion University of Applied Science in Deventer (The Netherlands). He is an International Dalton Consultant with Dalton International.

There is increasing interest in Dalton education. For many parents, teachers and principals, the principles of this form of innovative education offer a direction to take in the further development of their schools.

The origin of Dalton education lies in America. Its initiator, Helen Parkhurst, began her teaching career in rural Wisconsin more than a hundred years ago, in the autumn of 1904. She taught her students to work on assignments independently, with the freedom to plan and complete them as they saw fit, enlisting each other's help and the teacher's assistance when needed. Since then, Dalton education has evolved, but the essence of what Parkhurst intended has remained

As the popularity of Dalton education grows, so does the need for information about Parkhurst's life, her ideas, and her own teaching experiments. This biography aims to meet that need. It paints a picture of a woman who wanted to give children a voice in their work and in their own lives and succeeded in doing so through her tirelessness and powerful personality. But that drive also led to conflicts, disillusions and disappointments.



